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	         Aberdeen Grammar School Parent Council: Meeting Minutes 



	Aberdeen Grammar School
	         Monday 17th November 2014

	Parent Council Meeting
	         7:30pm-9pm, School Staff Room


Minutes of Meeting
Parents:    
Margaret Davidson, John Anderson, Pam Burney, Sheila Wallace, 



Colm O’Riordan, Alex Nicoll, Alan Denison, Julian Maunder and Neill Renton                                                

Teachers:  
Graham Legge (Rector)

    
Councillors:
Bill Cormie
  
    

Apologies:   
Ray Riddoch, Alison Campbell, Tania Davidson, Anna Bokedal, Jenny Laing, 
                  Xenia de Graaf and  Sarah Blazzard.              

Welcome 

Margaret welcomed everyone to the meeting and apologies were noted.

Approval of minutes of previous meeting

The minutes of the previous meeting were approved by the Parent Council.  Confirmation of their accuracy was proposed by Alex Nicoll and seconded by John Anderson.

Outstanding Actions/Matters Arising from the Previous Meeting
· Tania has the names of 2 suitable people who are willing to audit the PC accounts for 2014/15.
· Margaret created a PC advert for the school newsletter which was approved by PC and submitted for publication.

· The PC has identified someone who may be willing to maintain the school’s website and ensure all PC documents are added to it.

· Financial guidelines and relevant documents were issued to new members as agreed.

Rector’s Report

· Mr Cregg has been appointed as a new maths teacher and will take up post on 1st December.  He will replace Miss Kidd.

· The school are currently advertising for teachers of Home Economics, Business Studies and Modern Studies.  

· Miss Taylor, Modern Studies teacher moved to Edinburgh in October.

· Interviews for a teacher of Craft Design and Technology will take place next week.

· Mrs Lewis, Principal Teacher of Pupil Support is leaving at the end of term.  Interviews to fill her post will take place next week.

· Miss Irvine, Principal Teacher of Humanities is off long term due to health.  Miss Astraea is acting Principal Teacher at present.

· Elaine Forrest has been appointed Principal Teacher of Art, Design and Technology.

· Finding supply teachers is extremely difficult.  Often there are no secondary supply teachers available.

· The school is 1 member of staff short in the office and will be re-advertising the post soon.

· Due to staff shortages, staff are under great pressure through covering classes.

· The Senior Management Team is not able to carry out management tasks as they are teaching classes.  They are the equivalent of 7 days down per week due to class contact time.
· The school are beginning to think about curriculum adjustments for next session in case shortages in particular subjects persist.  This led to a PC member asking what the Council were doing to fill the vacancies.  Examples of what is being done were provided by Mr Legge and some PC members.  For example:

· The council offers financial incentives to teachers to encourage them to move to Aberdeen.
· The council is purchasing accommodation it can rent out (affordable homes) to teachers moving to the area.

· Aberdeen weighting being proposed for consideration.
· Interviewing probationary teachers early in the year to fill vacancies.

The government sets the numbers of trainee teacher places available each year so increasing the number of teacher training places in Aberdeen is not an option.  PC members expressed their concerns that the steps being taken are not being successful, with a significant number of unfilled vacancies in both primary and secondary schools.  Action:  Margaret to contact Aberdeen City Council on behalf of the PC to advise them of our concern regarding staff shortages.  Also to look at whether this is an issue the Aberdeen Parent Council Forum can take forward on behalf of all schools.

· Aberdeen Grammar School received a Highly Commended Award at the Sports Aberdeen Awards Ceremony on 2nd October.

· On 3rd October, 4 visitors from Germany came to the school.  They are in Scotland to learn about inclusive practices in Scottish schools.
· The music concert on 8th October was very well attended.

· Mr Legge and the Head Boy and Girl attended Former Pupils Club dinners in York and Glasgow.  All 3 reported on activities in the school to former pupils.

· The Concert Band was awarded a Platinum Award at the Concert Band competition in Edinburgh on 2nd November.

· The Advanced Higher (AH) Art class visited an exhibition of 2014 AH art work in Glasgow on 2nd November.  Two of the 50 students with folios on display were from Aberdeen Grammar School.

· S1 and S4 Parent Evenings were held this term along with an S3 Parent Information Evening on Work Experience.  All were well attended.

· All S5 pupils attended a Safe Drive Stay Alive presentation given by Police Scotland.

· The musical “Rent” will be performed in the school on 18th, 19th and 20th November. 

· Handouts with the schools Added Value Statistics were issued.  These are based on the MIDYIS tests pupils take in S1 and predict how many exams they will pass at each level in S4 to S6.  Grammar always outperforms the predictions, the reason why, is unclear.

Treasurers Report

Tania has been in touch with Aberdeen City Council regarding PC funding for 2014/15.  She was advised that we should receive our funding in the next few weeks.

Feedback from the Termly PC meeting with Aberdeen City Council

· The first item covered at the meeting was the Inclusion Review which was conducted by Lorna Walker and Winifred Wood, 2 national experts in the field of inclusion.  The review lasted a year and comprised of:

· Analysing reports, documents and policies

· Meetings and discussions with senior and middle management in Education, Culture and Sport and Social Care and Well-Being

· Visiting all 12 secondary schools, 20 primary schools and all special schools/specialist provision where they visited classrooms, met with staff, managers, parents and pupils

They found a great deal of innovative and inclusive practice that can be used across the city.  They witnessed a high level of commitment from staff and praised how well staff engaged in the review of inclusion.  The presumption of mainstreaming as outlined in the Standards in Scotland’s Schools Act was not seen to be fully understood and applied.  They found Aberdeen had an unusually high number of specialist provisions coupled with cumbersome referral processes, limiting the flexibility of the systems and the development of a smooth continuum of provision

PC members present at the meeting were given a copy of the recommendations which include:

· Appoint a suitably experienced and qualified Head of Service (Inclusion) and Inclusion Team to lead, implement and quality assure developments

· Develop a more equitable allocation of mainstream school staff and through the implementation of a robust annual audit of needs, to ensure equitable allocation of support staff.  Ensure thresholds of additional support across the different visiting specialist services, and the consequent allocation of visiting staff is equitable and in line with the audit of needs.

· Ensure curricular guidance always takes account of the wide spectrum of learning needs and that teachers have access to updated advice and exemplars on curricular planning.

· Consider the establishment of an inclusion co-ordinator post in each school to co-ordinate the approach and delivery of additional support.

· Undertake an audit of staff skills, qualifications and training needs in order to develop a comprehensive training programme for all managers and practitioners.  This will include dissemination of the electronic support manual customised for Aberdeen City.

The way PSAs are allocated will be based on an annual audit of need rather than the current formula which takes into account the size of the school and whether it is in an area of deprivation.   The additional support needs of children will be identified and the money for support allocated to them rather than the school.  This means that should a child move school, the support will move with them.
The finding that Aberdeen has an unusually high number of specialist provisions was discussed by PC members, with some raising concerns that the presumption of mainstreaming, and a reduction in specialist provision, may have a negative impact on some pupils.  The recommendations will take years to implement and finalise, and the PC hopes that the needs of all children will be met in a manner that is appropriate for them.

· The council are undergoing an inspection of how they work with partner organisations e.g. NHS.  This will finish early next year.

· New financial guidelines for Parent Councils will hopefully be issued this month.

Using the internet to communicate with parents

· We will be able to upload documents and post blogs on the Aberdeen Grammar section of the Aberdeen Parent Council Forum website.  This will be useful and could be used in conjunction with the PC section of the school’s website. The blog allows posts to be notified to other social media platforms such as Facebook and Twitter which may be appealing to some parents.  Charlie Love from the Learning Technologies Team at Aberdeen City Council had provided those who attended the blog training with his email address in case we need some support.  
· The PC agreed to move forward with plans to appoint someone to maintain the school website for the benefit of the PC, parents and the school.  Action: Julian to contact Lesley in the school office and arrange a meeting between herself and the person identified as potentially suitable for the post.  On receipt of a quote, the PC will decide whether to offer him the work.

Feedback on city wide issues

Alex advised everyone that there are quite a few things coming up at the next meeting of the Education Committee on 2nd December.  The council are half way through the 64 recommendations relating to the School Estates and some of these recommendations will be discussed.  New housing developments are having an effect on school rolls and in some areas where the schools are getting full, boundary changes will be required.  Grammar’s school roll currently stands at 1110 and it is likely that next year there will be an intake of 180 S1s. This year 210 S1s entered the school.
AOCB

No further issues were raised and the meeting ended at 9pm.

Next Meeting

The next meeting will take place on 3rd February 2015.

The Parent Council can be contacted by emailing pcgrammar@aberdeen.npfs.org.uk or by contacting the school office.

Parent Council information can be found on the school website www.grammar.org.uk
Shopping online?  You can help Aberdeen Grammar PTA raise funds for the school by shopping via www.easyfundraising.org.uk/causes/ags
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